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INTERIM EMERGENCY BOARD 
 

Minutes of Meeting 
September 19, 2013 

 
 
 

A public meeting of the Interim Emergency Board was held in Senate Committee 
Room E on September 19, 2013, at 9:30 a.m. 
 
ITEM NO. 1 
 
Sen. John Alario, board chair, called the meeting to order at 9:39am and asked that the 
secretary call the roll.   
 
Present:  
• Sen. John Alario, President of the Senate and IEB Chairman 
• Rep. Chuck Kleckley, Speaker of the House of Representatives, IEB Vice Chair  
• Ms. Kristy Nichols, Commissioner of Administration  
• Sen. Norby Chabert, proxy for Sen. Jack Donahue, Chairman of the Senate Finance 

Committee 
• Rep. Jim Fannin, Chairman of the House Appropriations Committee 
• Lt. Governor Jay Dardenne 
 
ITEM NO. 2 
 

Sen. Alario requested a motion for approval of the minutes presented to the board.  
Rep. Fannin moved to approve the minutes as submitted.  The motion passed with no 
objection. 
 
ITEM NO. 3 
 
Mark Moses, Director, presented a request from the Office of Facility Planning and 
Control that the agency for the project for England Economic and Industrial 
Development District (50/N33 on page 130 [FPC No. 50-N33-12-01]) in the amount of 
$13,600,000 Priority 2 general obligation bond funding and $1,400,000 general 
obligation bond funding not requiring priority (NRP) be changed to 01/107 Division of 
Administration, that the scope of the project be changed to “the planning and 
construction of outpatient clinics in Rapides Parish” according to the provisions of R.S. 
39:461.9, and that the title of the project be changed to “Outpatient Clinics in Rapides 
Parish, Planning and Construction.” 
 
Mr. Moses explained that this was request was for a capital outlay project originally 
appropriated in 2012 for the England Economic and Industrial Development District for 
the England Airpark hospital renovations.  The original intent was to provide services at 
a single location at the England Air Park Campus.  However, the delivery model has 
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since changed, and it is now contemplated to provide clinics at four locations in the 
Alexandria area.  One provider, Rapides General Hospital, will have one clinic in 
Alexandria and one on the Pineville side of the river.  The other provider, Christus, will 
have two clinics in the Alexandria area—one an adult psychiatric care clinic, and the 
other an urgent care clinic. 
 
Rep. Fannin asked who will own the buildings when the cooperative endeavor ends in 
five years.   
 
Elizabeth Murrill, Executive Counsel for the Division of Administration, stated that they 
did not yet have the precise language ironed out, but they do have agreements in 
principle with both parties.  The providers will not outright own the buildings or the land 
at the termination of the CEA.  There will be provisions where the state is either selling 
or buying, but they are going to get fair market value and are going to subtract whatever 
the state puts into the clinics in capital outlay.   
 
Rep. Fannin said he wanted to make sure that there would still be a way to provide care 
when the five years is up, to which Ms. Murrill answered yes.   
 
Commissioner Nichols explained that the Air Park itself would take more money in 
renovation than the $15 million appropriation would provide.  So from a feasibility 
standpoint, this is a much better model financially, and it’s a better model for the 
community in that the clinics will be in locations that are accessible to the community 
and the population that’s being served by the two hospitals.  She said it is the Division 
of Administration’s obligation and intent that the state’s assets and the contributions 
they are making to the project are for providing the care that patients need in that area, 
and they have been very clear with the partners on that point.  She added that, to the 
extent that the CEA does terminate, they are reserving the right to either repurchase the 
facilities for the state or the partners would have to reimburse the state for the worth of 
those facilities, unless some other arrangement is made that it is a public facility that the 
partners are leasing from the state.  Thus, there are a few options DOA is working 
through and deliberating with the attorneys for those providers.  The project must be 
presented to the State Bond Commission in October, so the results of those 
deliberations will be presented at that time.   
 
Mr. Henson said that the DOA’s letter indicates that it is not anticipated that the funding 
will change once the scope is changed, and he asked if that translated to mean that 
DOA is not anticipating that the overall cost for the four clinics will exceed what was 
planned for the air park hospital. 
 
Mr. Moses said that was correct, that they are committed not to exceed the total of $15 
million contained in the original appropriation.   
 
President Alario stated it was his understanding that it would have cost the state more 
at England Air Park to accomplish what was needed for the clinics, so in fact, the state 
will be saving money and providing better health care with this project, in that people will 
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better be able to get to the facilities to receive their needed treatment.  He said he has 
been hearing from legislators in that area that this is a much better plan, and he asked 
Mr. Moses if that was correct.  Mr. Moses stated that President Alario was correct. 
 
There being no further discussion, Mr. Fannin moved approval, and the motion passed 
with no objection. 
 
With no further business to conduct, at 9:45am Speaker Kleckley motioned that the 
meeting be adjourned by acclamation.   
 
Respectfully submitted, 

 

Sue Israel, Secretary 
 
Attachments: Capital Outlay documentation (four pages) 
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